# Marshall Plan Scholarship Final Report: Rational and Algebraic Solutions of Algebraic Ordinary Differential Equations

N. Thieu Vo Research Institute for Symbolic Computation (RISC) Johannes Kepler University Linz, Austria

November 2, 2016

#### Abstract

The main aim of this report is to study new algorithms for determining rational and algebraic solutions of first-order algebraic ordinary differential equations (AODEs). The problem of determining closed form solutions of first-order AODEs has a long history, and it still plays a role in many branches of mathematics. Our interests are algebraic general solutions and rational general solutions. We approach first-order AODEs from algebraic geometric aspects. By considering the derivative as a new indeterminate, a first-order AODE can be viewed as a hypersurface over the ground field. Therefore tools from algebraic geometry are applicable. In particular, we use birational transformations of algebraic hypersurfaces to transform the differential equation to another one for which we hope that it is easier to solve. This geometric approach leads us to a procedure for determining an algebraic general solution of a parametrizable first-order AODE. A general solution contains an arbitrary constant. For the problem of determining a rational general solution in which the constant appears rationally, we propose a decision algorithm for the general class of first-order AODEs.

# Acknowledgement

I am especially grateful to my supervisor, professor Franz Winkler, for proposing this project, and for his strong support. I would also like to thank Dr. Georg Grasegger (RICAM, Linz) for many evaluable discussions and fruitful collaborations.

I want to express my gratitude to professor Alexey Ovchinnikov for hosting me when I visited The Graduate Center, City University of New York, and for offering me a chance to collaborate with his research group.

This work is supported by the strategic program "Innovatives OÖ 2020" by the Upper Austrian Government, and the Austrian Marshall Plan Foundation.

# Contents

1	Introduction	4
2	Preliminaries	6
	2.1 General solutions of AODEs	6
	2.2 Parametrization of algebraic curves and surfaces	8
3	Algebraic general solutions of first-order AODEs	9
	3.1 Associated Differential System	10
	3.2 Planar rational system and its algebraic general solutions	13
	3.3 Algebraic general solutions with degree bound	19
4	Rational general solutions of first-order AODEs	22
	4.1 Strong rational general solution	23
	4.2 Optimal parametrization of rational curves	25
	4.3 Associated differential equation	
	4.4 Algorithm and Examples	

# 1 Introduction

A first-order AODE is a differential equation of the form F(x, y, y') = 0, where F is a polynomial in three variables with coefficients in an algebraically closed field, for instance  $\overline{\mathbb{Q}}$ , the field of algebraic numbers. Solving the differential equation is the problem of determining differentiable functions y = y(x) such that F(x, y(x), y'(x)) = 0. If y(x) is an algebraic (rational, polynomial) functions, then it is called an algebraic (rational, polynomial, respectively) solution. A solution may contain an arbitrary constant. Such a solution is called a general solution. For example,  $y(x) = x^2 + c$  is a general solution of the differential equation y' - 2x = 0. Solving first-order AODEs is a fundamental problem in the theory of (non-linear) algebraic differential equations.

First-order AODEs have been studied a lot and there are many solution methods for special classes of such ODEs. The study of these ODEs can be dated back to the work of Fuchs [10], and later by Poincaré [25]. In [20], Malmquist studied the class of first-order AODEs having transcendental meromorphic solutions, and Eremenko revisited later in [7]. In the 1970s, Matsuda classified differential function fields having no movable critical points up to isomorphism of differential fields [21]. The theory by Matsuda brings modern wind to the algebraic theory of first-order AODEs. Following this direction, Eremenko presented a theoretical consideration on a degree bound for rational solutions [8].

The problem of finding closed form solutions of first-order AODEs has been considered widely in the literature. Among non-linear first-order AODEs, Riccati equations can be considered as the simplest ones. In [19], Kovacic solved completely the problem of computing Liouvilian solutions of a second order linear ODE with rational function coefficients. In the process, Kovacic also proposed an algorithm for determining all rational solutions of a Riccati equation. Solving a first-order first-degree AODE is a much harder problem. The problem of determining an algebraic general solution for a first-order first-degree AODE is one of an equivalent version of the Poincaré problem. This problem is still open. In [5], Carnicer investigated a degree bound for algebraic solutions for first-order first-degree AODEs in non-dicritical cases. Hubert [16] found implicit solutions by computing Gröbner bases.

The problem of studying symbolic solutions for first-order AODEs from an algebrogeometric approach has received much attention in the last decade. Algorithms for the class of first-order autonomous AODEs has been proposed by Feng and Gao [9, 1]. The algorithm is based on the fact that by considering the derivative as a new indeterminate, the differential equation can be viewed an algebraic curve. Applying this idea to the general class of first-order AODEs, and combining it with Fuchs' theorem on first-order AODEs without movable critical points, Chen and Ma [6] presented an algorithm for determining a special class of rational general solutions. However, their algorithm is incomplete due to two reasons: the necessary condition for the existence of the solution is not proven to be algorithmically checkable, and a good rational parametrization is required in advance. Ngô and Winkler [22, 24, 23] applied the algebro-geometric approach to general non-autonomous first-order AODEs. Using parametrization of algebraic surfaces, they associate to the given parametrizable AODE an associated system of algebraic equations in the parameters. This associated system is a planar rational system. In order to complete the algorithm, a degree bound for irreducible invariant algebraic curves of the planar rational system is required. The problem of finding a uniform bound for the degree of invariant algebraic curves for planar rational systems is known as the Poincaré problem. This difficult problem has been solved by Carnicer [5], but only generically for the non-dicritical case. So the algorithm of Ngô and Winkler, although producing general rational solutions in almost all situations where such a solution exists, is still no complete decision algorithm. Following this direction, a generalization to the class of higher order AODEs [15], and even to algebraic partial differential equations [11] is presented. So far no general algorithm for deciding the existence and, in the positive case, computing an algebraic/rational general solution, and all particular rational solutions exists.

In this report, we present:

- 1. A procedure for determining an algebraic general solution of a parametrizable first-order AODE (see Algorithm 2).
- 2. A full algorithm for determining a rational general solution, in which the constant appears rationally, for a general first-order AODE (see Algorithm 4).

This generalizes the works by Feng and Gao [9], Chen and Ma [6], Ngô and Winkler [22, 24, 23].

In Section 2, we recall basic notations from differential algebra and algebraic geometry. In Section 3, we approach first-order AODEs from an algebraic geometric aspect. By considering the derivative as a new indeterminate, a given first-order AODE can be seen as an algebraic equation. This algebraic equation defines an algebraic surface over the ground field. An algebraic solution of the differential equation corresponds to an algebraic curve on the surface which satisfies certain condition. Therefore tools from algebraic geometry are applicable. In particular, birational transformation of algebraic surfaces is used to transform the differential equation to a planar rational system. The key point is that there is a faithful relation between algebraic general solutions of the given differential equation and algebraic general solutions of the planar rational system. Solving a general planar rational system is still a very hard problem. But in many cases, the obtained planar rational system is easy to solve. This algebraic geometric approach leads to a procedure for determining an algebraic general solution for first-order AODEs.

A similar method is presented in Section 4. By considering the derivation as a new indeterminate, we can also view the differential equation as an algebraic equation which defines an algebraic curve over the field of rational functions over the ground field. With a similar process, birational transformation of algebraic curves is used to transform the given differential equation to a first-order first-degree AODE. We prove that optimal parametrization of algebraic curves over the field of rational functions can be achieved within

the field of rational functions. This guarantees us to do the process in a controllable way. Consequently, a decision algorithm for determining a rational general solution for which the constant appears rationally of a first-order AODE is established.

# 2 Preliminaries

In this section, we briefly recall some basic notions in differential algebra and algebraic geometry. This section should not be considered as an introduction to differential algebra and parametrization of hypersurface. For further detail, we refer the reader to [18, 27] for differential algebra, and to [31, 28] for parametrization of algebraic curves and surfaces.

#### 2.1 General solutions of AODEs

From now on by  $\mathbb{K}$  we denote a computational algebraically closed field of characteristic zero with the trivial derivation. In practice, we might choose  $\mathbb{K} = \overline{\mathbb{Q}}$  the field of algebraic numbers. All derivatives are understood as the usual ones.

An algebraic ordinary differential equation is a differential equation of the form

$$F(x, y, y', ..., y^{(n)}) = 0 (1)$$

where  $F \in \mathbb{K}[x]\{y\} \setminus \mathbb{K}[x][y]$ . Without lost on generality, we can always assume that F is an irreducible polynomial in  $\mathbb{K}[x,y,y',...,y^{(n)}]$ . Otherwise F can be factored as the product of irreducible factors. In this case, the set of solutions of the given differential equation is equal to the union of the sets of solutions of AODEs which are defined by the irreducible factors of F.

The notion "general solution" of an AODEs can be described from differential algebra context. In general a general solution of an AODE is defined as a generic zero of a certain associated prime differential ideal. In our situation such ideal much be established from F. It is well-known that, in a polynomial ring in finitely many variables over a field, a principle ideal generated by an irreducible polynomial is prime. It is no longer true in the case of differential polynomial rings. In particular, neither [F] nor  $\{F\}$  is a prime differential ideal of  $\mathbb{K}(x)\{y\}$ , even if F is an irreducible polynomial. Fortunately, Ritt proved that:

**Lemma 2.1** (see [27]). Let  $F \in \mathbb{K}(x)\{y\}$  such that F is an irreducible polynomial in  $\mathbb{K}[x, y, y', ..., y^{(n)}]$ . Then the ideal  $\{F\}$  can be factored as:

$$\{F\} = (\{F\} : S_F) \cap \{F, S_F\}$$

where  $(\{F\}: S_F) := \{G \in \mathbb{K}(x)\{y\} \mid G.S_F \in \{F\}\}\)$  is a prime differential ideal.

The lemma shows that the ideal  $(\{F\}: S_F)$  is the unique essential component (among finitely many essential components of  $\{F\}$ ) that does not contain the separant  $S_F$  of F. On the other hand the second component  $\{F, S_F\}$  is the intersection of the other essential components of  $\{F\}$ . It leads us to the definition of general solutions of an AODE.

**Definition 2.2.** Consider the differential equation  $F(x, y, y', \dots, y^{(n)}) = 0$ .

- i. A zero of the radical ideal  $\{F\}$  is called a solution of the differential equation.
- ii. A generic zero of the differential ideal ( $\{F\}: S_F$ ) is called a general solution.
- iii. A zero of the ideal  $\{F, S_F\}$  is called a singular solution.

**Definition 2.3.** Consider the differential equation  $F(x, y, y', ..., y^{(n)}) = 0$ , let  $\xi$  be a solution which is contained in a differential field L extended from  $\mathbb{K}(x)$ . We denote by K the field of constants of L.

i.  $\xi$  is called an algebraic solution if there is a non-zero polynomial  $G \in K[x,y]$  such that  $G(x,\xi)=0$ .

In this case, G is called an annihilating polynomial of  $\xi$ .

- ii. If furthermore  $\deg_y G = 1$ , then  $\xi$  is called a rational solution.
- iii.  $\xi$  is called an algebraic (resp. rational, polynomial) general solution if it is a general solution and algebraic (resp. rational, polynomial).

Given an algebraic solution  $\xi$  of the differential equation  $F(x,y,y',\ldots,y^{(n)})=0$ , there are infinitely many corresponding annihilating polynomials. If we ask for irreducible polynomials among them, then there is only one up to multiplying by a non-zero constant. If G(x,y) is an irreducible annihilating polynomial of  $\xi$ , then all root y=y(x) of the algebraic equation G(x,y)=0 are solutions of the differential equation, (see [1], Lemma 2.4). Therefore, by abuse of notation, G(x,y)=0 is sometimes called a solution.

The following lemma is a well-know criteria for checking whether a solution is general (see [27]).

**Lemma 2.4.** A solution  $\xi$  of the differential equation

$$F(x, y, y', \dots, y^{(n)}) = 0$$

is a general solution if and only if

$$\forall H \in k(x)\{y\}, \ H(\xi) = 0 \Rightarrow prem(H, F) = 0$$

**Proposition 2.5.** Let  $\xi$  be an algebraic solution of the differential equation

$$F(x, y, y', \dots, y^{(n)}) = 0$$

with the irreducible annihilating polynomial G. If  $\xi$  is a general solution, then at least one of the coefficients of G contain a constant which is transcendental over  $\mathbb{K}$ .

*Proof.* By contradiction, if  $G(x,y) \in \mathbb{K}[x,y]$ , then  $G = \text{prem}(G,F) \neq 0$ . It is contradiction with the fact that  $G(x,\xi) = 0$ . Thus at least one of the coefficients of G is a constant which is not in  $\mathbb{K}$ . Since  $\mathbb{K}$  is algebraically closed, such constant is transcendental over  $\mathbb{K}$ .

From the previous proposition, an algebraic general solution can be viewed as a class of algebraic solutions which is parametrized by a certain number of parameters. In particular if  $y^{(n)}$  is the highest derivation appearing on F, then the number of independent parameters needed to parametrized a general solution is exactly n (see [18, Thm. 6, Sec. 12, Chp. 2]).

#### 2.2 Parametrization of algebraic curves and surfaces

Consider a first-order AODE, F(x, y, y') = 0, for an irreducible non-constant polynomial F. We view the equation to be an algebraic one by replacing the derivative by an independent variable, i. e. F(x, y, z) = 0. Depending on the ground field the zero set of such an equation defines an algebraic curve or an algebraic surface.

$$C = \left\{ (a_1, a_2) \in \mathbb{A}^2(\overline{\mathbb{K}(x)}) \mid F(x, a_1, a_2) = 0 \right\},$$

$$S = \left\{ (a_0, a_1, a_2) \in \mathbb{A}^3(\mathbb{K}) \mid F(a_0, a_1, a_2) = 0 \right\}.$$

For higher dimensional spaces such zero sets of single polynomials are called hypersurfaces.

**Definition 2.6.** The algebraic curve C is called the *corresponding curve*. The algebraic surface S is called the *corresponding surface*.

By definition the algebraic curves and surfaces are given implicitly by the defining equation. Very often it is useful to have a parametric expression for the points on the curve or surface.

**Definition 2.7.** A rational parametrization, or briefly, a parametrization of a curve  $\mathcal{C}$  over  $\mathbb{A}^2(\mathbb{K})$  is a rational map  $\mathcal{P}: \mathbb{A}^1(\mathbb{K}) \to \mathcal{C} \subseteq \mathbb{A}^2(\mathbb{K})$  such that the image of  $\mathcal{P}$  is dense in  $\mathcal{C}$  (with respect to the Zariski topology).

Similarly a (rational) parametrization of a surface  $\mathcal{S}$  over  $\mathbb{A}^3(\mathbb{K})$  is a rational map  $\mathcal{P}: \mathbb{A}^2(\mathbb{K}) \to \mathcal{S} \subseteq \mathbb{A}^3(\mathbb{K})$  such that the image of  $\mathcal{P}$  is dense in  $\mathcal{S}$ .

If, furthermore,  $\mathcal{P}$  is a birational equivalence,  $\mathcal{P}$  is called a proper parametrization.

A parametrization is called optimal, if the degree of its coefficient field is minimal (see [31] for further details).

Let  $\mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{C}}(t) = (p_1(x,t), p_2(x,t))$  be a parametrization over  $\overline{\mathbb{K}(x)}$  of the corresponding curve of an AODE. Then  $\mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{S}}(s_1,s_2) = (s_1,p_1(s_1,s_2),p_2(s_1,s_2))$  is an algebraic parametrization of the corresponding surface. If  $\mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{C}}$  is rational in x then  $\mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{S}}$  is a rational parametrization. However, there are first-order AODEs which admit a rational parametrization of the corresponding surface but not of the corresponding curve. Consider for instance the

AODE,  $F(x, y, y') = y'^2 - y^3 - x^2 = 0$ . The corresponding curve has genus 1, whereas the corresponding surface can be parametrized by  $\left(\frac{s(1-s^2)}{t^3}, \frac{1-s^2}{t^2}, \frac{1-s^2}{t^3}\right)$ .

It is well-known that if an algebraic curve or surface admits a rational parametrization, then it admits a proper parametrization. In the affirmative case, for curves one can compute such a proper parametrization with optimal coefficient field. For more details on rationality we refer to [31] and [35, 32, 28] for curves and surfaces respectively.

**Theorem 2.8** (Rationality Criterion). An algebraic curve admits a rational parametrization if and only if its genus is equal to zero.

An algebraic surface admits a rational parametrization if and only if both its arithmetic genus and the second plurigenus are equal to zero.

Furthermore, there is a relation between different proper parametrizations of curves and surfaces respectively.

**Lemma 2.9.** Let  $\mathcal{P}$  and  $\mathcal{Q}$  be two proper parametrizations of some algebraic hypersurface. Then there exists a rational function R such that  $\mathcal{Q} = \mathcal{P}(R)$ .

- In case of curves, R is a Möbius transformation, i. e. a linear rational function  $R(s_1) = \frac{a_0 + a_1 s_1}{b_0 + b_1 s_1}$  with  $a_0 b_1 a_1 b_0 \neq 0$ .
- In case of surfaces, R is a Cremona transformation, i. e. a birational map of the plane to itself, and hence by the Theorem of Castelnuovo-Noether a finite composition of quadratic transformations and projective linear transformations (c. f. [32, 35]).

**Definition 2.10.** A point A on the corresponding curve C is called an algebraic solution point if its coordinates have the form (y(x), y'(x)) for some  $y(x) \in \overline{\mathbb{K}(x)}$ . If furthermore  $y(x) \in \mathbb{K}(x)$ , A is called a rational solution point.

Finding an algebraic/rational general solution of F(x, y, y') = 0 is reduced to looking for a class of algebraic/rational solution points (y(x), y'(x)) which depend on a parameter c.

# 3 Algebraic general solutions of first-order AODEs

This section is based on the author's works in [33]. In this section we present a procedure for determining an algebraic general solution of a first-order AODE. In order to use the technique of rational parametrization, we add an additional assumption to the initial differential equation, that the algebraic equation obtained when we replace the derivation y' by a new indeterminate defines a rational surface. A first-order AODE satisfying this additional assumption is called surface-parametrizable. The general schedule for determining an algebraic general solution of a surface-parametrizable first-order AODE is as follows.

We associate for each surface-parametrizable first-order AODE a planar rational system, which is so called the associated differential system. The key observation is that algebraic general solutions of the initial differential equation can be determined faithfully from an algebraic general solution of the associated differential system (see Section 3.1). This step is inherited from the work by Ngô and Winkler in [22].

The problem of determining an algebraic general solution of a surface parametrizable first-order AODE is now reduced to the problem of computing an algebraic general solution of a planar rational system. The latter problem is hard in general. But in case a rational first integral is provided, or even only a degree bound for a rational first integral is given, we propose an algorithm to determine an algebraic general solution (see Section 3.2). Finally, if a surface-parametrizable first-order AODE is given together with a degree bound for an algebraic general solution, we can compute an algebraic general solution explicitly (see Section 3.3).

#### 3.1 Associated Differential System

In this section, we construct for each surface-parametrizable first-order AODE a planar rational system. Although the construction is as similar as the one described in Ngô and Winkler [22], it is briefly summarized here for self-containedness. Several facts relating to their algebraic general solutions are investigated.

Let us first give a formal definition for surface-parametrizable first-order AODE.

**Definition 3.1.** A first-order AODE F(x, y, y') = 0 is called surface parametrizable if its corresponding surface, say S, in  $\mathbb{A}^2(\mathbb{K})$  defined by F(x, y, z) = 0 is rational.

In the other words, there is a rational map  $\mathcal{P}: \mathbb{A}^2_{\mathbb{K}} \to \mathcal{S} \subset \mathbb{A}^3_{\mathbb{K}}$  defined by  $\mathcal{P}(s,t) := (\chi_1(s,t),\chi_2(s,t),\chi_3(s,t))$  for some rational functions  $\chi_1,\chi_2,\chi_3 \in \mathbb{K}(s,t)$  such that  $F(\mathcal{P}(s,t)) = 0$ , and  $\mathcal{P}$  is invertible. Such  $\mathcal{P}$  is called a *proper parametrization* of the surface  $\mathcal{S}$ . Algorithm for determining a parametrization of a rational surface is investigated, for instance, there is one in [28]. During this section and so on, we always assume that a surface parametrizable first-order AODE is equipped with a proper parametrization  $\mathcal{P}$ .

Now let us fix an algebraic general solution  $\xi = \xi(x)$  of the surface parametrizable first-order AODE F(x, y, y') = 0. Then  $F(x, \xi(x), \xi'(x)) = 0$ . Denote  $(s(x), t(x)) := \mathcal{P}^{-1}(x, \xi(x), \xi'(x))$ , a representation of the inverse of  $(x, \xi(x), \xi'(x))$  via  $\mathcal{P}$ . Since  $\mathcal{P}$  is proper, (s(x), t(x)) is a pair of algebraic functions satisfying  $\mathcal{P}(s(x), t(x)) = (x, \xi(x), \xi'(x))$ . Therefore

$$\begin{cases} \chi_1(s(x), t(x)) = x \\ \chi'_2(s(x), t(x)) = \chi_3(s(x), t(x)) \end{cases}$$

Differentiating both sides of the first equation, and expanding the second one gives us a

linear system on s'(x) and t'(x).

$$\begin{cases} s'(x)\frac{\partial}{\partial s}\chi_1(s(x),t(x)) + t'(x)\frac{\partial}{\partial t}\chi_1(s(x),t(x)) = 1\\ s'(x)\frac{\partial}{\partial s}\chi_2(s(x),t(x)) + t'(x)\frac{\partial}{\partial t}\chi_2(s(x),t(x)) = \chi_3(s(x),t(x)) \end{cases}$$

Since  $\mathcal{P}$  is a birational equivalent, the Jacobian matrix

$$\begin{bmatrix} \frac{\partial \chi_1}{\partial s} & \frac{\partial \chi_2}{\partial s} & \frac{\partial \chi_3}{\partial s} \\ \\ \frac{\partial \chi_1}{\partial t} & \frac{\partial \chi_2}{\partial t} & \frac{\partial \chi_3}{\partial t} \end{bmatrix}$$

has generic rank 2. Without lost on general, we can always assume that the determinant

$$\begin{vmatrix} \frac{\partial \chi_1}{\partial s} & \frac{\partial \chi_2}{\partial s} \\ \frac{\partial \chi_1}{\partial t} & \frac{\partial \chi_2}{\partial t} \end{vmatrix}$$

is non-zero. Furthermore, we claim that  $g(s(x), t(x)) \neq 0$ . It will be asserted by the following lemma.

Lemma 3.2. With notation as above. Then

$$\forall R \in \mathbb{K}(s,t), \ R(s(x),t(x)) = 0 \Rightarrow R = 0$$

Now s'(x) and t'(x) can be solved by Cramer's rule from the linear system. Thus (s(x), t(x)) is an algebraic solution of the planar rational system:

$$\begin{cases}
s' = \frac{\chi_3(s,t)\frac{\partial}{\partial t}\chi_1(s,t) - \frac{\partial}{\partial t}\chi_2(s,t)}{g(s,t)} \\
t' = \frac{\frac{\partial}{\partial s}\chi_2(s,t) - \chi_3(s,t)\frac{\partial}{\partial s}\chi_1(s,t)}{g(s,t)}
\end{cases} (2)$$

**Definition 3.3.** System (2) is called the associated differential system of the differential equation F(x, y, y') = 0 with respect to the proper parametrization  $\mathcal{P}$ .

We summary here the result of the construction of the associated system above.

**Theorem 3.4.** Let F(x, y, y') = 0 be a surface parametrizable first-order AODE and consider its associated differential system (2) with respect to a given proper parametrization  $\mathcal{P}$ . If y = y(x) is an algebraic general solution of the differential equation F(x, y, y') = 0, then

$$(s(x), t(x)) := \mathcal{P}^{-1}(x, y(x), y'(x))$$

is an algebraic general solution of the associated system.

*Proof.* (s(x), t(x)) is an algebraic solution of the associated system as we established. Lemma 3.2 asserts that it is in fact a general solution.

**Theorem 3.5.** Let F(x, y, y') = 0 be a surface parametrizable first-order AODE and consider its associated system (2) with respect to a given proper parametrization  $\mathcal{P}$ . If (s(x), t(x)) is an algebraic general solution of the associated system, then

$$y(x) := \chi_2 \left( s \left( 2x - \chi_1(s(x), t(x)) \right), t \left( 2x - \chi_1(s(x), t(x)) \right) \right)$$

is an algebraic general solution of the differential equation F(x, y, y') = 0.

*Proof.* As in the construction, s(x), t(x) must satisfies the following system:

$$\begin{cases} \chi'_1(s(x), t(x)) = 1\\ \chi'_2(s(x), t(x)) = \chi_3(s(x), t(x)) \end{cases}$$

The first relation yields  $c := \chi_1(s(x), t(x)) - x$  is an arbitrary constant. Thus we have

$$\begin{cases} \chi_1(s(x-c), t(x-c)) = x \\ \chi_2(s(x-c), t(x-c)) = y(x) \\ \chi_3(s(x-c), t(x-c)) = y'(x) \end{cases}$$

Therefore y(x) is an algebraic general solution of F(x, y, y') = 0.

It remains to prove that y(x) is a general solution. To this end, let arbitrary  $G \in \mathbb{K}(x)\{y\}$  such that G(y(x)) = 0. Since F is of order 1,  $\operatorname{prem}(G, F) \in \mathbb{K}(x)[y, y']$ . Let  $R \in \mathbb{K}, y, y'$  be the numerator of  $\operatorname{prem}(G, F)$ . Then R(x, y(x), y'(x)) = 0. It implies  $R(\mathcal{P}(s(x - c), t(x - c))) = 0$ . Since c can be chosen arbitrary, we have  $R(\mathcal{P}(s(x), t(x))) = 0$ . Now, applying the lemma 3.2 yields  $R(\mathcal{P}(s, t)) = 0$ . So that  $R(x, y, z) = R(\mathcal{P}(\mathcal{P}^{-1}(x, y, z))) = 0$ . It follows  $\operatorname{prem}(G, F) = 0$ . Hence y(x) is a general solution.

The previous two theorems establish a one-to-one correspondence between algebraic general solutions of a paramatrizable first-order AODE and algebraic general solutions of its associated system which is a planar rational system. Furthermore the correspondence is formulated explicitly. Once an algebraic general solution of its associated system is known, the corresponding algebraic general solution of the given surface parametrizable first-order AODE can be determined immediately. The problem of finding an algebraic general solution of paramatrizable first-order AODEs can be reduced to the problem of determining an algebraic general solution of a planar rational system.

Is is important to notice that the one-to-one correspondence holds not only for the class of algebraic general solutions, but also for the general class of general solutions (which do not necessary satisfy the property of being algebraic functions). By just repeating the above process without assumption that the general solutions are algebraic, we obtain:

**Theorem 3.6.** Let F(x, y, y') = 0 be a surface parametrizable first-order AODE and consider its associated system (2) with respect to a given proper parametrization  $\mathcal{P}$ .

i. If y(x) is a general solution of the differential equation F(x,y,y')=0, then

$$(s(x), t(x)) := \mathcal{P}^{-1}(x, y(x), y'(x))$$

is a general solution of the associated system.

ii. If (s(x), t(x)) is a general solution of the associated system, then

$$y(x) := \chi_2(s(2x - \chi_1(s(x), t(x))), t(2x - \chi_1(s(x), t(x))))$$

is a general solution of the given differential equation.

#### 3.2 Planar rational system and its algebraic general solutions

This section is devoted to the problem of computing explicitly an algebraic general solution of the planar rational system. Whereas the problem of finding explicit algebraic solutions of planar rational systems has received only little attention in the literature, the problem of finding implicit algebraic solutions, or in the other words, finding irreducible invariant algebraic curves and rational first integral, has been heavily studying. By combining these results and the idea for finding algebraic general solutions of autonomous first-order AODEs of Aroca et. al. (see [1]), we will present an algorithm for determining an algebraic general solution of a planar rational system with a given rational first integral.

**Definition 3.7.** A planar rational system is a differential system of order 1 of the form:

$$\begin{cases} s' = M(s,t) \\ t' = N(s,t) \end{cases}$$
 (3)

where M, N are rational functions on s, t with coefficients in  $\mathbb{K}$ .

If M, N are polynomials, it is called a planar polynomial system.

Given a planar rational system, we are interested in its algebraic solutions. The key objects to investigate information about algebraic solutions of a planar rational system are invariant algebraic curves and rational first integrals. Our plan is first using known algorithms to find a rational first integral of the system, and then its irreducible algebraic curves. Secondly, each irreducible algebraic curve will derive the system into two autonomous first-order AODEs which can be solved explicitly by the procedure of Aroca et. al. (see [1]).

**Definition 3.8.** An algebraic curve defined by G(s,t) = 0 is called an *invariant algebraic* curve of the planar rational system

$$\begin{cases} s' = M(s,t) \\ t' = N(s,t) \end{cases}$$
(4)

where M, N are rational functions on s, t with coefficients in  $\mathbb{K}$ , if

$$M_1 N_2 \frac{\partial G}{\partial s} + M_2 N_1 \frac{\partial G}{\partial t} = GH$$

for some  $H \in \mathbb{K}[s,t]$ . In this case, H is called the cofactor of G.

**Definition 3.9.** A differentiable function W(s,t) on two variables s,t with coefficients in  $\mathbb{K}$  is a first integral of the planar rational system

$$\begin{cases} s' = M(s,t) \\ t' = N(s,t) \end{cases}$$
 (5)

where M, N are rational functions on s, t with coefficients in  $\mathbb{K}$ , if it is not a constant function and

$$M\frac{\partial G}{\partial s} + N\frac{\partial G}{\partial t} = 0$$

If furthermore W is a rational function, it is called a rational first integral.

It is not hard to see that the set of all first integrals of a planar rational system together with constant functions has an algebraic structure as a field. The intersection of such field and  $\mathbb{K}(s,t)$  is the set of all rational first integrals with constants in  $\mathbb{K}$ . If the planar differential system has a rational first integrals, there is a non-composite reduced rational function, say F, such that every rational first integral has the form u(F(s,t)) for some univariate rational function u with coefficients in  $\mathbb{K}$  (see [4]). In the other words, the set of all rational first integrals of the planar rational system is either an empty set or  $\mathbb{K}(F) \setminus \mathbb{K}$ , where  $\mathbb{K}(F)$  is the field extended from  $\mathbb{K}$  by F. Such the F is unique up to a composition with a homography. In particular, instead of finding all rational first integrals, looking for a non-composite one is enough.

On the other hand, the set of rational first integrals, and all invariant algebraic curves of a planar rational system does not change if we multiply the right hand side of the two differential equations of the system by the same non-zero rational function in  $\mathbb{K}(s,t)$ . Therefore it is suffices to consider planar polynomial systems for studying invariant algebraic curves and rational first integrals. Furthermore, by multiplying the right hand side of the differential equations in the system (3) by  $\frac{M_2N_2}{\gcd(M_1N_2,M_2N_1)}$ , one can always assume that M,N are polynomials such that  $\gcd(M,N)=1$ .

The following theorem is a classical result on relation between irreducible invariant algebraic curves and rational first integrals of a planar rational system. We recall here for technique purpose. For further detail, we prefer to many classical literatures about rational first integrals, for instance, see [26].

**Theorem 3.10.** There is a natural number N such that a given planar rational system has a rational first integral if and only if the system has more than N irreducible invariant algebraic curves. Furthermore, if  $W = \frac{P}{Q}$  is a reduced rational first integral then every irreducible invariant algebraic curves is defined by an irreducible factor of  $c_1P - c_2Q$ , where  $c_1, c_2$  are arbitrary constants.

**Proposition 3.11.** If the parametriazable first-order AODE F(x, y, y') = 0 has an algebraic general solution, then its associated differential system with respect to a proper parametrization has a rational first integral.

*Proof.* If the differential equation F(x, y, y') = 0 has an algebraic general solution, then so is its associated system. In this case, the associated system must have an irreducible invariant algebraic curve G(s,t) = 0 such that G is monic and at least one of the coefficients of G contains a constant which is transcendental over  $\mathbb{K}$ . In the other words, the associated system has infinitely many irreducible invariant algebraic curves. Thus it has a rational first integral.

**Theorem 3.12.** Assume that  $W = \frac{P}{Q}$  is a reduced rational first integral of the planar rational system

$$\begin{cases} s' = \frac{M_1(s,t)}{M_2(s,t)} \\ t' = \frac{N_1(s,t)}{N_2(s,t)} \end{cases}$$

where  $M_1, M_2, N_1, N_2 \in \mathbb{K}[s, t]$ , and that (s(x), t(x)) is an algebraic solution in which not both s(x) and t(x) are constants. Then (s(x), t(x)) is an algebraic general solution if and only if W(s(x), t(x)) is a constant which is transcendental over  $\mathbb{K}$ .

*Proof.* Assume that (s(x), t(x)) is an algebraic general solution of the planar rational system, then

$$W'(s(x), t(x)) = s'(x) \frac{\partial W}{\partial s}(s(x), t(x)) + t'(x) \frac{\partial W}{\partial t}(s(x), t(x))$$
$$= \left(M \frac{\partial W}{\partial s} + N \frac{\partial W}{\partial t}\right)(s(x), t(x)) = 0$$

Therefore W(s(x), t(x)) = c is an arbitrary constant. If  $c \in \mathbb{K}$ , then  $P - cQ \in \mathbb{K}[s, t]$  has an irreducible factor in  $\mathbb{K}[s, t]$  vanished at (s(x), t(x)). It can not happen. Hence  $c \notin \mathbb{K}$ . Since  $\mathbb{K}$  is algebraically closed, c is transcendental over  $\mathbb{K}$ .

Conversely, assume that (s(x), t(x)) is a non-constant algebraic solution of the given planar rational system such that W(s(x), t(x)) = c, where c is a constant being transcendental over  $\mathbb{K}$ . Let G be an irreducible polynomial such that G(s(x), t(x)) = 0. Since P - cQ is also vanished a long (s(x), t(x)), G must be an irreducible factor of P - cQ. As

in [29, Ch. 3, Thm. 3.6], G has the form  $A + \alpha B$  for some  $A, B \in \mathbb{K}[s, t]$ ,  $B \neq 0$ , and  $\alpha \in \overline{\mathbb{K}(c)}$  which is still transcendental over  $\mathbb{K}$ .

Now let  $H \in \mathbb{K}(x)\{s,t\}$  be a differential polynomial such that H(s(x),t(x))=0. We denote  $\tilde{H}:=\operatorname{prem}(H,\{\tilde{M},\tilde{N}\})$  where  $\tilde{M}:=M_2s'-M_1$  and  $\tilde{N}:=N_2t'-N_1$ . To finish the proof, we need to show that  $\tilde{H}=0$ . It is clear that  $\tilde{H}\in\mathbb{K}(x)\{s,t\}$  and satisfies  $\tilde{H}(s(x),t(x))=0$ . Let consider both  $G=A+\alpha B$  and  $\tilde{H}$  as polynomials in s,t with coefficient in  $\mathbb{K}(\alpha,x)$ . Then they are both vanished along (s(x),t(x)), and G is, again, irreducible. Thus  $\tilde{H}$  must be divisible by G. It is only possible in the case  $\tilde{H}=0$ , because  $\alpha$  is transcendental not only on  $\mathbb{K}$  but also on  $\mathbb{K}(x)$ . Hence (s(x),t(x)) is a general solution.

The following corollary is an immediately consequence of the above theorem. It help us to split a planar rational system into two autonomous first-order AODEs, which lead us to the algorithm for determining explicit algebraic general solution of a planar rational system.

Corollary 3.13. Assume that  $W = \frac{P}{Q}$  is a reduced rational first integral of the system

$$\begin{cases} s' = \frac{M_1(s,t)}{M_2(s,t)} \\ t' = \frac{N_1(s,t)}{N_2(s,t)} \end{cases}$$

where  $M_1, M_2, N_1, N_2 \in \mathbb{K}[s,t]$  and that (s(x), t(x)) is an algebraic general solution. Then

i. s(x) is an algebraic general solution over  $\mathbb{K}(c)$  of the autonomous first-order AODE  $F_1(s',s)=0$ , where

$$F_1 := Res_t(P - cQ, M_2s' - M_1)$$

ii. t(x) is an algebraic general solution over  $\mathbb{K}(c)$  of the autonomous first-order AODE  $F_2(s',s)=0$ , where

$$F_2 := Res_s(P - cQ, N_2s' - N_1)$$

Fortunately the problem of finding algebraic general solutions of autonomous first-order AODEs is investigated. In [1], Aroca et. al. proposed a criteria to decide whether an autonomous first-order AODE having an algebraic general solution and compute such solution in affirmative case. Combining the previous theorem and the corollary, together with the result of Aroca et. al., an algorithm for computing explicit algebraic general solutions of planar rational systems with a given rational first integral will be proposed next. For determining a rational first integral, one can use the package *RationalFirstIntegrals* which have been implementing by A. Bostan et. al. [4].

## Algorithm 1 Algebraic general solution of a planar rational system

Require: The planar rational system

$$\begin{cases} s' = \frac{M_1(s,t)}{M_2(s,t)} \\ t' = \frac{N_1(s,t)}{N_2(s,t)} \end{cases}$$

and  $W=\frac{P}{Q}$  a reduced rational first integral. **Ensure:** An algebraic general solution (s(x),t(x)).

- 1: If M=0, then s(x)=c and t(x) is an algebraic general solution of t'=N(c,t)
- 2: If N=0, then t(x)=c and s(x) is an algebraic general solution of  $s'=M(s,c_1)$
- 3: Compute  $F_1 := \text{Res}_t(P c_1Q, M_2(s, t)s' M_1(s, t))$
- 4:  $\mathcal{S} := \text{the set of all irreducible factors of } F_1 \text{ in } \mathbb{K}(c)[s', s] \text{ containing } s'$
- 5: for all  $H \in \mathcal{S}$  do
- If H(s',s)=0 has no algebraic solution, then return "No algebraic general solution"
- 7: s(x) :=an algebraic solution of H(s', s) = 0
- t(x) := a solution of the equation  $W(s(x),t) = c_1$
- If s'(x) M(s(x), t(x)) = t'(x) N(s(x), t(x)) = 0, then return " $(s(x+c_2), t(x+c_2))$ "
- 10: **end for**
- 11: Return "No algebraic general solution"

#### **Example 3.14.** Consider the palanar rational system

$$\begin{cases} s' = t \\ t' = \frac{t^2}{2s} \end{cases} \tag{6}$$

By multiplying the right hand sides of the two differential equations of the system with  $\frac{2s}{t}$ , we obtain a new system which shares the same set of rational first integrals and invariant algebraic curves:

$$\begin{cases} s' = 2s \\ t' = t \end{cases} \tag{7}$$

Using the package RationalFirstIntegrals of A. Bostan et. al. (see [4]), we can evaluate a non-composite rational first integral of the last system, for instance  $W = \frac{-64s}{100s-t^2}$ . W is also a non-composite rational first integral of the system (6). Now we can use the algorithm 1 to find an algebraic general solution of the system (6). First we set

$$F_1(s,s') := \text{Res}_t(s'-t, -64s - c_1(100s - t^2)) = (64 + 100c_1)s - c_1s'$$

which is an irreducible polynomial in  $\overline{k(c_1)}[s, s']$ . Solving the differential equation  $F_1(s, s') = 0$  (by using Aroca's et. al. algorithm, or just by integrating) yields an algebraic solution:

$$s(x) = \frac{1}{c_1}(16 + 25c_1)x^2$$

Next, we find t(x) by solving the algebraic equation  $W(s(x),t)=c_1$ . It gives two candidates  $\frac{2}{c_1}(16+25c_1)x$  and  $-\frac{2}{c_1}(16+25c_1)x$ . By substituting them to the system (6), we see that

$$(s(x), t(x)) := \left(\frac{1}{c_1}(16 + 25c_1)x^2, \frac{2}{c_1}(16 + 25c_1)x\right)$$

is an algebraic solution. Since the system is autonomous,  $(s(x+c_2), t(x+c_2))$  is an algebraic general solution.

#### **Example 3.15.** Consider the planar rational system

$$\begin{cases} s' = \frac{t^2}{2} \\ t' = \frac{t^3}{2s^2 - 1} \end{cases}$$
 (8)

A rational first integral, for instance  $W = \frac{s^2-1}{t^4}$ , can be found by a process similar to the one in the previous example. Let

$$F_1(s,r) := \text{Res}_t \left( sr - t^2, s^2 - 1 - ct^4 \right) = \left( cs^2r^2 - s^2 + 1 \right)^2$$

By solving the autonomous differential equation F(s, s') = 0 we obtain an algebraic solution, for instance,

$$s(x) = \pm \sqrt{\frac{x^2}{c} + 1}$$

Next we find t(x) by solving the algebraic equation W(s(x),t)=c. Therefore,  $t(x)=\pm\sqrt{\frac{x}{c}}$ . Finally,

 $\left(\pm\sqrt{\frac{(x+d)^2}{c}+1},\pm\sqrt{\frac{x+d}{c}}\right)$ 

are algebraic general solutions of the given planar rational system, where c and d are arbitrary constants.

## 3.3 Algebraic general solutions with degree bound

In this section, we will combine previous results to study further the problem of finding an algebraic general solution of a surface parametrizable first-order AODEs. In particular, given a surface parametrizable first-order AODE and a positive integer n, we will present an algorithm for finding an algebraic general solution whose irreducible annihilating polynomial has total degree less than or equal to n.

Consider the surface parametrizable first-order AODE F(x, y, y') = 0 with a given proper parametrization

$$\mathcal{P}(s,t) := (\chi_1(s,t), \chi_2(s,t), \chi_3(s,t))$$

for some  $\chi_1, \chi_2, \chi_3 \in \mathbb{K}(s,t)$ . Assume that  $y = y(x) \in \overline{K(x)}$  is an algebraic general solution of the differential equation F(x,y,y') = 0, where the field K is extended from  $\mathbb{K}$  by transcendence constants. Let  $Y(x,y) \in K[x,y]$  be an irreducible annihilating polynomial of y(x). We sometimes call Y(x,y) = 0 an algebraic general solution instead of y(x).

We denote  $\deg Y, \deg_x Y$  as the total degree of Y(x,y) and the degree of x in Y, respectively.

**Theorem 3.16.** With notation as above, let  $(\sigma_1(x, y, z), \sigma_2(x, y, z)) := \mathcal{P}^{-1}(x, y, z)$  be the inverse map of  $\mathcal{P}$ . If the differential equation F(x, y, y') = 0 has an algebraic general solution Y(x, y) = 0 with deg  $Y \le n$ , then the associated system has a rational first integral whose total degree is less than or equal to

$$m := n^3 \left( \deg_x \sigma_1 + \deg_y \sigma_1 + \deg_x \sigma_2 + \deg_y \sigma_2 \right) + 2n^2 \left( \deg_z \sigma_1 + \deg_z \sigma_2 \right).$$

Proof. Denote  $s(x) := \sigma_1(x, y(x), y'(x))$  and  $t(x) := \sigma_2(x, y(x), y'(x))$ , then the pair (s(x), t(x)) is an algebraic general solution of the associated system. Let  $G(s,t) \in K[s,t]$  be an irreducible polynomial such that G(s(x), t(x)) = 0. G(s,t) = 0 is in fact an irreducible

invariant algebraic curve of the associated system with coefficients in K. We will first claim that  $\deg G \leq m$ .

Denote

$$Q_1(x,y) := \sigma_1\left(x,y,-\frac{\frac{\partial}{\partial x}Y(x,y)}{\frac{\partial}{\partial y}Y(x,y)}\right)$$

and

$$Q_2(x,y) := \sigma_2\left(x,y,-\frac{\frac{\partial}{\partial x}Y(x,y)}{\frac{\partial}{\partial y}Y(x,y)}\right)$$

which are rational functions in  $\mathbb{K}(x,y)$ . Then  $s(x) = Q_1(x,y(x))$  and  $t(x) = Q_2(x,y(x))$ . The degree of x and y on  $Q_1$  and  $Q_2$  can be estimated in terms of  $\sigma_1, \sigma_2$  and Y as follow:

$$\deg_r Q_1 \le n. \deg_r \sigma_1 + \deg_r \sigma_1 \tag{9}$$

$$\deg_y Q_1 \le n. \deg_y \sigma_1 + \deg_z \sigma_1 \tag{10}$$

$$\deg_r Q_2 \le n. \deg_r \sigma_2 + \deg_r \sigma_2 \tag{11}$$

$$\deg_y Q_2 \le n. \deg_y \sigma_2 + \deg_z \sigma_2 \tag{12}$$

Now in order to get annihilating polynomials of s(x), t(x), using the resultant is a fast way. In particular, the polynomials

$$R_1(s,x) := \text{Res}_y(numer(Q_1) - s.denom(Q_1), Y(x,y))$$
  

$$R_2(s,x) := \text{Res}_y(numer(Q_2) - t.denom(Q_2), Y(x,y))$$

are annihilating polynomials of s(x) and t(x) respectively, where  $numer(Q_1)$  is the numerator of  $Q_1$  and  $denom(Q_1)$  the denominator one. Therefore  $H(s,t) := \text{Res}_x(R_1(s,x), R_2(t,x))$  is a polynomial in K[s,t] satisfying H(s(x),t(x))=0. It implies that G must be divide H. From the definition of the resultant, one can determine immediately an upper bound for the total degree of H, and thus of G. In fact,

$$\deg_s H \le \deg_s R_1 \cdot \deg_x R_2 \le N^2(\deg_x Q_2 + \deg_y Q_2)$$

Equivalently, we also have

$$\deg_t H \le N^2(\deg_x Q_1 + \deg_y Q_1)$$

Combining with (9), (10),(11) and (12) yields  $\deg G \leq m$ .

Moreover, since (s(x), t(x)) is an algebraic general solution, G(s, t = 0) can be seen as the class of all irreducible invariant algebraic curves of the associated system. Therefore its degree bound is also a degree bound for the non-composite rational first integral.

As an immediate consequence, the theorem leads us to the following algorithm for finding an algebraic general solution Y(x,y) = 0 with deg  $Y \le n$  of the differential equation F(x,y,y') = 0.

Algorithm 2 Algebraic general solution of a first-order AODE with degree bound

**Require:** Differential equation F(x, y, y') = 0 with a proper parametrization  $\mathcal{P}$ , and a positive integer n.

**Ensure:** An algebraic general solution Y(x,y) = 0 such that deg  $Y \leq n$ .

- 1:  $(\sigma_1, \sigma_2) := \mathcal{P}^{-1}$
- 2: Determine a degree bound for a rational first integral for the associated differential system

$$m := n^3 \left( \deg_x \sigma_1 + \deg_y \sigma_1 + \deg_x \sigma_2 + \deg_y \sigma_2 \right) + 2n^2 \left( \deg_z \sigma_1 + \deg_z \sigma_2 \right)$$

3: Determine the associated differential system  $\{s' = M, t' = N\}$ , where

$$M(s,t) := \frac{\chi_3(s,t)\frac{\partial}{\partial t}\chi_1(s,t) - \frac{\partial}{\partial t}\chi_2(s,t)}{\frac{\partial}{\partial s}\chi_1(s,t)\frac{\partial}{\partial t}\chi_2(s,t) - \frac{\partial}{\partial t}\chi_1(s,t)\frac{\partial}{\partial s}\chi_2(s,t)}$$
$$N(s,t) := \frac{\frac{\partial}{\partial s}\chi_2(s,t) - \chi_3(s,t)\frac{\partial}{\partial s}\chi_1(s,t)}{\frac{\partial}{\partial s}\chi_1(s,t)\frac{\partial}{\partial t}\chi_2(s,t) - \frac{\partial}{\partial t}\chi_1(s,t)\frac{\partial}{\partial s}\chi_2(s,t)}$$

- 4: If the associated differential system has no rational first integral of total degree at most m, then return "No algebraic general solution of total degree at most n". Otherwise, go to next step.
- 5: W := a rational first integral of degree at most m of the system, and solving the system by using the algorithm 1
- 6: If the system has no algebraic general solution, then return "No algebraic general solution of total degree at most n"
- 7: (s(x), t(x)) := an algebraic general solution of the system
- 8: Compute  $y(x) := \chi_2 \left( s(2x \chi_1(s(x), t(x))), t(2x \chi_1(s(x), t(x))) \right)$
- 9: Y(x,y) := an irreducible annihilating polynomial of y(x)
- 10: If  $\deg Y > n$ , then return "No algebraic general solution of total order at most n"
- 11: Return "Y(x, y) = 0".

**Example 3.17.** Consider the differential equation

$$y'^3 - 4xyy' + 8y^2 = 0 (13)$$

The solution surface is rational, because it admits the proper parametrization

$$\mathcal{P}(s,t) := \left(\frac{t^3 + 8s^2}{4st}, s, t\right)$$

The inverse map of the parametrization is  $(\sigma_1(x, y, z), \sigma_2(x, y, z)) := (y, z)$ . The associated system of the given differential equation with respect to  $\mathcal{P}$  is

$$\begin{cases} s' = t \\ t' = \frac{t^2}{2s} \end{cases}$$

If we look for an algebraic general solution Y(x,y)=0 with  $\deg Y\leq 2$ , then we need to find a rational first integral of total degree at most 16 of the associated system. As we have seen in previous example, the associated system has the rational first integral  $W=\frac{64s}{100s-t^2}$  of total degree 2, and the algebraic general solution  $(s(x),t(x)):=\left(\frac{1}{c_1}(16+25c_1)(x+c_2)^2,\frac{2}{c_1}(16+25c_1)(x+c_2)\right)$ . By apply the theorem 3.5, we have

$$y(x) = \frac{1}{c_1^3}(c_1x - 25c_1 - 16)(16c_1x + 25c_1^2x - 625c_1^2 - 800c_1 - 256)$$

is an algebraic general solution of the given differential equation.

# 4 Rational general solutions of first-order AODEs

This section is devoted for studying rational general solutions of first-order AODEs. A general solution contains an arbitrary constant. A rational general solution in which the constant appears rationally is called strong. In this section, we present a full algorithm for determining a strong rational general solution for a first-order AODE.

In order to obtain the algorithm, we also approach the differential equation from a geometric point of view. However, different from the previous section, we are going to view first-order AODEs as algebraic curves over the field of algebraic functions. We intrinsically use parametrization of algebraic curves to transform the differential equation to a first-order first-degree AODE (see Section 4.3). Parametrizations to be used must be "good" enough to make sure that every coefficient appears during the transformation is a rational function. In order to do that, we study some properties of optimal parametrizations for rational curves over the field of rational functions (see Section 4.2). Among first-order first-degree AODEs, only Riccati and linear differential equations potentially admit a rational general solution. This leads us to a decision algorithm for determining a strong rational general solution of a first-order AODE (see Section 4.4). This section is based on author's work in [34, 12].

#### 4.1 Strong rational general solution

In this section, we give a necessary condition for a first-order AODE to admit a rational general solution of the form  $y(x,c) \in \mathbb{K}(x,c) \setminus \mathbb{K}(x)$ , where c is a transcendental constant. Consider a first-order AODE, F(x,y,y')=0, for an irreducible polynomial F. We view the equation to be an algebraic one by replacing the derivative by an independent variable, i. e. F(x,y,z)=0.

**Definition 4.1.** The algebraic curve  $C_F$  over  $\overline{\mathbb{K}(x)}$  defined by F(x,y,z)=0 is called the corresponding curve of the differential equation F(x,y,y')=0.

The following theorem is a slightly different version of Theorem 2.4 in [6]. Note, that we assume irreducibility in  $\mathbb{K}[x, y, z]$ .

**Theorem 4.2.** Let F be an irreducible polynomial in  $\mathbb{K}[x,y,z] \setminus \mathbb{K}[x,y]$ . If the differential equation F(x,y,y') = 0 has a rational solution of the form  $y(x,c) \in \mathbb{K}(x,c) \setminus \mathbb{K}(x)$  for an arbitrary constant c, then its corresponding curve in  $\mathbb{A}^2(\overline{\mathbb{K}(x)})$  is rational, and admits a parametrization with coefficients in  $\mathbb{K}(x)$ .

*Proof.* First, we need to prove that F is still irreducible as a polynomial in  $\overline{\mathbb{K}(x)}[y,z]$ . In order to do that, let us consider the ideal

$$I := \{ H \in \overline{\mathbb{K}(x)}[y, z] \mid H(x, y(x, c), y'(x, c)) = 0 \}$$

in the polynomial ring  $\overline{\mathbb{K}(x)}[y,z]$ . We claim that I is a principle prime ideal. Consider the ring homomorphism  $\phi:\overline{\mathbb{K}(x)}[y,z]\to\overline{\mathbb{K}(x)}(c)$ , defined by  $\phi(H):=H(x,y(x,c),y'(x,c))$  for  $H\in\overline{\mathbb{K}(x)}[y,z]$ . The kernel of  $\phi$  is exactly I. Therefore  $\phi$  induces an embedding from the quotient ring  $\overline{\mathbb{K}(x)}[y,z]/I$  to  $\overline{\mathbb{K}(x)}(c)$ . Thus  $\overline{\mathbb{K}(x)}[y,z]/I$  is a domain, and then I is a prime ideal. Since  $\overline{\mathbb{K}(x)}[y,z]$  is a noetherian unique factorization domain, we know from [13, Prop. 1.12A, p. 7] that every prime ideal of height one is principle. Hence, I is principle.

Next we prove that I can be generated by an irreducible polynomial G in  $\mathbb{K}[x,y,z]$ . We construct such a generator by the method of Gröbner bases. Let  $y(x,c) = \frac{P_1(x,c)}{P_2(x,c)}$  and  $y'(x,c) = \frac{Q_1(x,c)}{Q_2(x,c)}$  be in reduced form, i. e.  $P_1, P_2, Q_1, Q_2 \in \mathbb{K}[x,c]$  such that  $\gcd(P_1, P_2) = \gcd(Q_1, Q_2) = 1$ . From the definition of the ideal I, we know by implizitation that

$$I = \langle yP_2 - P_1, zQ_2 - Q_1, 1 - P_2t_1, 1 - Q_2t_2 \rangle \cap \overline{\mathbb{K}(x)}[y, z].$$

In which the first component of the right hand side is an ideal in  $\overline{\mathbb{K}(x)}[c, t_1, t_2, y, z]$  generated by the polynomials  $yP_2 - P_1, zQ_2 - Q_1, 1 - P_2t_2$  and  $1 - Q_2t_2$ . We fix the lexicographic ordering on  $\overline{\mathbb{K}(x)}[c, t_1, t_2, y, z]$  with  $c > t_1 > t_2 > y > z$ . Using this ordering we compute a reduced Gröbner basis of I by first computing a reduced Gröbner basis for the first component of the right hand side, and then eliminating all elements containing  $c, t_1, t_2$ . Buchberger's algorithm and reduction of the obtained basis yields a list of polynomials in

the variables  $c, t_1, t_2, y, z$  with coefficients in  $\mathbb{K}(x)$ . Therefore, after eliminating polynomials containing  $c, t_1, t_2$ , we obtain a reduced Gröbner basis of I which contains only polynomials in  $\mathbb{K}(x)[y,z]$ . Since I is principle, the reduced Gröbner basis of I contains only one element, say  $G_1 \in \mathbb{K}(x)[y,z]$ . Moreover, since I is a prime ideal,  $G_1$  must be irreducible over  $\overline{\mathbb{K}(x)}[y,z]$  and hence also in  $\mathbb{K}(x)[y,z]$ . Let  $G \in \mathbb{K}[x,y,z]$  such that  $G_1 = \frac{a(x)}{b(x)}G$  for some  $a(x),b(x)\in \mathbb{K}[x]$  and G is primitive over  $\mathbb{K}[x]$ . Hence, G is irreducible over  $\mathbb{K}(x)[y,z]$  (since  $G_1$  is irreducible). Then we have  $I=\langle G_1\rangle=\langle G\rangle$  over  $\overline{\mathbb{K}(x)}[y,z]$ . Therefore, G is irreducible over  $\overline{\mathbb{K}(x)}[y,z]$ .

Since F is an irreducible element in the ideal I, F differs from G by multiplication with a non-zero constant factor in  $\mathbb{K}$ . Therefore, F is also irreducible over  $\overline{\mathbb{K}(x)}[y,z]$ .

By now, the corresponding curve  $C_F$  is irreducible. Since F(x, y(x, c), y'(x, c)) = 0,  $C_F$  can be parametrized by a pair of rational functions  $\mathcal{P}(t) := (y(x, t), \frac{\partial}{\partial x} y(x, t))$ . Hence C is rational.

Theorem 4.2 motivates the following definitions.

**Definition 4.3.** The first-order AODE, F(x, y, y') = 0, is called *parametrizable* if its corresponding curve is rational.

A parametrizable first-order AODE is surface parametrizable. But the converse direction is not always true. In fact, we will see in Section 4.2 that if a first-order AODE is parametrizable, then its corresponding curve can be parametrized by a pair  $(p_1(x,t), p_2(x,t))$  of rational functions in x and t. In this case,  $(x, p_1(x,t), p_2(x,t))$  is a rational parametrization for the corresponding surface. However, it is easy to check that the differential equation

$$y'^2 - y^3 - x = 0$$

is surface parametrizable but not parametrizable.

All differential equations of the form  $y'F_1(x,y) = F_0(x,y)$ , where  $F_0, F_1 \in \mathbb{K}[x,y]$ , are parametrizable. As a consequence, we might also say that all quasi-linear differential equations of the form  $y' = \frac{F_0(x,y)}{F_1(x,y)}$  are parametrizable.

Note, that almost all of the first-order AODEs listed in the collection of Kamke [17] are parametrizable. In fact 89 percent are parametrizable AODEs. The remaining ones consist of two classes. One part contains the reducible AODEs, hence, parametrizability of the factors can be considered. Around one half of the reducible AODEs have parametrizable factors. The other part consists of AODEs or which the corresponding curve has genus greater than 0.

The class of first-order AODEs covers around 64 percent of the entire collection of first-order ODEs in Kamke. Some of the remaining ODEs contain arbitrary functions. For certain choices of these functions, the ODEs might be algebraic. For further details on statistical investigations of Kamke's list we refer to [12].

A rational general solution of a first-order AODE is not necessary of the form  $y(x,c) \in \mathbb{K}(x,c) \setminus \mathbb{K}(x)$  for some transcendental constant c. However, if the y(x,c) is a solution of a first-order AODE, then it is a general solution in the sense of Ritt. In fact, let assume that  $H \in K(x)\{y\}$  be an arbitrary differential polynomial such that H(y(x,c)) = 0, and that G := prem(H,F). Then  $G \in \mathbb{K}(x)[y,y']$ . From the definition of pseudo differential remainder, we know that there are natural numbers m,n such that  $S_F^m I_F^n G - H$  is a linear combination of F and its derivatives with coefficients in  $\mathbb{K}(x)\{y\}$ , where  $S_F$  and  $I_F$  are separant and initial of F respectively.  $S_F$  and  $I_F$  are not vanished at y = y(x,c). Otherwise, as we have seen in the proof of Theorem 4.2, that  $S_F$  and  $I_F$  are different from F by multiplying a rational function in  $\mathbb{K}(x)$ , which is not possible. Therefore G is vanished at y = y(x,c). It implies that G is different from F by multiplying a rational function in K(x). This implies G = 0. Hence y(x,c) is a general solution.

**Definition 4.4.** A solution y of the differential equation F(x, y, y') = 0 is called a *strong rational general solution* if  $y = y(x, c) \in \mathbb{K}(x, c) \setminus \mathbb{K}(x)$ , where c is a transcendental constant over  $\mathbb{K}(x)$ .

Theorem 4.2 is not true if the given rational general solution is not strong. For instance, the differential equation

$$x^3y'^3 - (3x^2y - 1)y'^2 + 3xy^2y' - y^3 + 1 = 0$$

has a rational general solution

$$y(x) = cx + (c^2 + 1)^{\frac{1}{3}},$$

which is not strong. The corresponding curve has genus 1. Therefore, the differential equation has no strong rational general solution. However, as we will see later, if a parametrizable first-order AODE has a rational general solution, then it has a strong rational general solution.

#### 4.2 Optimal parametrization of rational curves

We have seen that the corresponding curve of a first-order AODE having a strong rational general solution is rational. Moreover, by Theorem 4.2 the corresponding curve admits a parametrization with coefficients in  $\mathbb{K}(x)$ . In case we have a parametrization with coefficients in  $\mathbb{K}(x)$  we can decide the existence of a strong rational general solution and compute it. Indeed, as we show in this section, such a parametrizations always exists.

Optimal parametrization is a key notion to answer the question. Several algorithms for determining an optimal parametrization of a rational curve were provided. In [31], Sendra, Winkler and Pérez-Díaz proposed an algorithm for computing an optimal parametrization of a rational curve over the field  $\mathbb{Q}$  of rational numbers. Similar result for the class of rational curves over the field  $\mathbb{Q}(x)$  of rational functions is presented in [14]. From a different

method, Beck and Schicho studied the optimal parametrization problem for rational curves over perfect fields [2]. Since  $\mathbb{K}(x)$  is a perfect field, the algorithm of Beck and Schicho is applicable over  $\mathbb{K}(x)$ . Below, we follows the idea by Hilgarter and Winkler [14] to describe the field of an optimal parametrization of a rational curve over  $\mathbb{K}(x)$ .

Let us fix a rational curve C in  $\mathbb{A}^2(\mathbb{K}(x))$  defined by G(x,y,z)=0 for some irreducible polynomial  $G \in \mathbb{K}(x)[y,z]$ . As a consequence of Hilbert-Hurwitz theorem [31, Ch. 5, p. 152], C can be rationally transformed down to a line or a conic over  $\mathbb{K}(x)$ , depending on whether the total degree of G is odd or even, respectively. The transformation was described in [31] by using the notion of adjoint curves. The line is always parametrizable over  $\mathbb{K}(x)$ . To parametrize the conic, it is sufficient to search for a  $\mathbb{K}(x)$ -rational point on it.

In the following we show, along the lines of [14, 31], that indeed there always exists such a  $\mathbb{K}(x)$ -rational point. Let us consider the projective conic  $\mathcal{E} \in \mathbb{P}^2(\overline{\mathbb{K}(x)})$  defined by G(y, z, w) = 0, where

$$G(y, z, w) := A_1 y^2 + A_2 yz + A_3 z^2 + A_4 yw + A_5 zw + A_6 w^2$$

is a polynomial in  $\mathbb{K}[x][y,z,w]$  such that  $(A_1,A_2,A_3) \neq (0,0,0)$ . Our next goal is to determine a  $\mathbb{K}(x)$ -rational point of  $\mathcal{E}$ .

Without loss of generality, we may assume that  $A_1 \neq 0$ . Otherwise, we just swap y with z or w. Then G can be written as

$$\begin{split} G(y,z,w) &= A_1 \left( y + \frac{A_2}{2A_1} z + \frac{A_4}{2A_1} w \right)^2 + \left( \frac{4A_1A_3 - A_2^2}{4A_1} \right) z^2 + \\ &\quad + \left( \frac{2A_1A_5 - A_2A_4}{2A_1} \right) zw + \left( \frac{4A_1A_6 - A_4^2}{4A_1} \right) w^2 \end{split}$$

If  $4A_1A_3 - A_2^2 = 0$ , we see immediately that  $G\left(\frac{A_2}{2A_1}, -1, 0\right) = 0$ . Therefore  $\left(\frac{A_2}{2A_1}, -1, 0\right) \in \mathbb{P}^2(\mathbb{K}(x))$  is a  $\mathbb{K}(x)$ -rational point of  $\mathcal{E}$ . In general, if  $4A_1A_3 - A_2^2 = 0$  or  $4A_1A_6 - A_4^2 = 0$  or  $4A_3A_6 - A_5^2 = 0$ , the conic  $\mathcal{E}$  is called a parabola. However, the condition for a conic to be a parabola does not invariant under linear projective transformations. In other words, a parabola can be transformed to a conic which is not a parabola by using a suitable linear projective map.

Let us assume that  $4A_1A_3 - A_2^2 \neq 0$ . We rewrite G as follow:

$$G(y,z,w) = \overline{A}_1 \left( y + \frac{A_2}{2A_1} z + \frac{A_4}{2A_1} w \right)^2 + \overline{A}_2 \left( z + \frac{2A_1 A_5 - A_2 A_4}{4A_1 A_3 - A_2^2} \cdot w \right)^2 + \overline{A}_3 w^2$$

where

$$\overline{A}_1 = A_1$$

$$\overline{A}_2 = \frac{4A_1A_3 - A_2^2}{4A_1}$$

$$\overline{A}_3 = \frac{4A_1A_6 - A_4^2}{4A_1} - \frac{(2A_1A_5 - A_2A_4)^2}{4A_1(4A_1A_3 - A_2^2)}$$

Therefore, by using the linear transformation

$$\begin{bmatrix} \overline{y} \\ \overline{z} \\ \overline{w} \end{bmatrix} = \begin{bmatrix} 1 & \frac{A_2}{A_1} & \frac{A_4}{A_1} \\ 0 & 1 & \frac{2A_1A_5 - A_2A_4}{4A_1A_3 - A_2^2} \\ 0 & 0 & 1 \end{bmatrix} \cdot \begin{bmatrix} y \\ z \\ w \end{bmatrix}$$

the conic  $\mathcal{E}$  can be transformed to a projective conic which is defined by

$$\overline{A}_1 \overline{y}^2 + \overline{A}_2 \overline{z}^2 + \overline{A}_3 \overline{w}^2 = 0$$

Moreover, by multiplying both side of the equation by the common denominator, we may assume that  $\overline{A}_1, \overline{A}_2, \overline{A}_3$  are polynomials.

Next, let  $\overline{A}_1\overline{A}_3 = AP^2$  and  $\overline{A}_2\overline{A}_3 = BQ^2$  for some  $A, B, P, Q \in \mathbb{K}[x]$  such that A and B are square-free polynomials. We transform the previous conic one more time by using the following linear transformation:

$$\begin{bmatrix} Y \\ Z \\ W \end{bmatrix} = \begin{bmatrix} P & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & Q & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & \overline{A}_3 \sqrt{-1} \end{bmatrix} \cdot \begin{bmatrix} \overline{y} \\ \overline{z} \\ \overline{w} \end{bmatrix}$$

The obtained conic is the one defined by  $AY^2 + BZ^2 - W^2 = 0$ . By abuse of notation, we rename this conic by  $\mathcal{E}$ . Note that, the above transformations are bijective if  $\overline{A}_3 \neq 0$  and easy to computer the inverse maps. (The case when  $\overline{A}_3 = 0$  is trivial.)

**Proposition 4.5.** For every square-free polynomials  $A, B \in \mathbb{K}[x]$ , the projective conic defined by  $AY^2 + BZ^2 - W^2 = 0$  always has a  $\mathbb{K}(x)$ -rational point.

Before giving a proof for this proposition, we need the following lemma.

**Lemma 4.6.** Let A, B be polynomials in  $\mathbb{K}[x]$  such that A is square-free and  $\deg A \ge \deg B \ge 1$ . Then there exists  $a, b, m \in \mathbb{K}[x]$  such that a is square-free,  $\deg a < \deg A$ , and  $b^2 - B = am^2A$ .

*Proof.* Denote by n the degree of A and let  $x_1, \ldots, x_n \in \mathbb{K}$  be roots of A. There exists a polynomial  $b \in \mathbb{K}[x]$  of degree at most n-1 such that  $b(x_i) = \sqrt{B(x_i)}$  for every  $i = 1, \ldots, n$ , where  $\sqrt{B(x_i)}$  is a square root of  $B(x_i)$ . We see that  $B(x) \equiv b(x)^2 \mod (x-x_i)$  for every

 $i=1,\ldots,n$ . Since A is square-free, Chinese Remainder Theorem yields  $B(x)\equiv b(x)^2$  mod A(x).

Now let  $a, m \in \mathbb{K}[x]$  such that a is square-free and  $\frac{b^2 - B}{A} = a.m^2$ . Note that such a pair (a, m) is always exist. It remains to prove that  $\deg a < \deg A$ . Indeed, we have

$$\deg a = \deg(b^2 - B) - \deg(Am^2)$$

$$\leq \deg(b^2 - B) - \deg A$$

$$\leq \max\{2(\deg A - 1), \deg B\} - \deg A$$

$$< \deg A.$$

From the proof, we see that  $\deg b \leq \deg A - 1$ . This fact leads us to an algorithmic way to determine the triple (a,b,m) by using indeterminate coefficient method. In particular, we first set b a polynomial of degree  $\deg A - 1$  in x with indeterminate coefficients. The remainder of the division  $b^2 - B$  by A can be computed by using Euclidean algorithm. Since A divides  $b^2 - B$ , the remainder must be equal to zero. This yields an algebraic system on the indeterminate coefficients. By solving the obtained algebraic system, we can find all possible choices for b, and hence for a and b.

*Proof of Proposition 4.5.* This proof follows the lines of [14].

Let  $A, B \in \mathbb{K}[x]$  be square-free polynomials, and consider the projective conic  $\mathcal{E}$  defined by  $AY^2 + BZ^2 - W^2 = 0$ . Denote  $d(\mathcal{E}) := \min(\deg A, \deg B)$ . We prove the existence of a  $\mathbb{K}(x)$ -rational point on  $\mathcal{E}$  by induction on  $d(\mathcal{E})$ . In the induction base case, i. e.  $d(\mathcal{E}) = 0$ , for instance  $\deg A = 0$ , then  $(1:0:\sqrt{A}) \in \mathbb{P}^2(\mathbb{K}(x))$  is a  $\mathbb{K}(x)$ -rational point of the conic.

Let  $m \geq 1$  be an arbitrary natural number, and assume that for every projective conic  $\tilde{\mathcal{E}}$  defined by  $\tilde{A}Y^2 + \tilde{B}Z^2 - W^2 = 0$  for some square-free polynomials  $\tilde{A}, \tilde{B} \in \mathbb{K}[x]$ , if  $d(\tilde{\mathcal{E}}) < m$  then  $\tilde{\mathcal{E}}$  admits a  $\mathbb{K}(x)$ -rational point. We need to prove that if  $d(\mathcal{E}) = m$ , then  $\mathcal{E}$  also admits a  $\mathbb{K}(x)$ -rational point.

In case  $d(\mathcal{E}) = m$ , we process as follows. We may assume further that  $\deg A \ge \deg B = m$ , otherwise we just swap Y and Z. By Lemma 4.6, there exists  $A_1, b, m \in \mathbb{K}[x]$  such that  $A_1$  is square-free,  $\deg A_1 < \deg A$ , and  $b^2 - B = A_1 m^2 A$ . We transform the coordinate system (Y, Z, W) to the new one  $(\overline{Y}, \overline{Z}, \overline{W})$  by the linear transformation

$$\begin{bmatrix} \overline{Y} \\ \overline{Z} \\ \overline{W} \end{bmatrix} = \begin{bmatrix} Am & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & b & 1 \\ 0 & B & b \end{bmatrix} \begin{bmatrix} Y \\ Z \\ W \end{bmatrix}.$$

Then we see that

$$A_1 \overline{Y}^2 + B \overline{Z}^2 - \overline{W}^2 = (b^2 - B)(AY^2 + BZ^2 - W^2).$$

Since B is square-free,  $b^2 - B \neq 0$ . Thus the conic  $\mathcal{E}$  has a  $\mathbb{K}(x)$ -rational point if and only if the projective conic  $\mathcal{E}_1$  defined by  $A_1\overline{Y}^2 + B\overline{Z}^2 - \overline{W}^2 = 0$  has a  $\mathbb{K}(x)$ -rational point.

If deg  $A_1 < \deg B$ , then  $d(\mathcal{E}_1) = \deg A_1 < \deg B = m$ . Therefore  $\mathcal{E}_1$  satisfies the induction hypothesis. This show that  $\mathcal{E}_1$  admits a  $\mathbb{K}(x)$ -rational point. Then so is  $\mathcal{E}$ .

In case  $\deg A_1 \geq \deg B$ , we can repeat the above process recursively until we get a projective conic  $\mathcal{E}_k$  defined by  $A_kY^2 + BZ^2 - W^2 = 0$ , where  $A_k$  is square-free and  $\deg A_k < \deg B$ . Note that, the polynomial B does not change via these transformations. At this step we have  $d(\mathcal{E}_k) = \deg A_k < \deg B = m$ . In other words,  $\mathcal{E}_k$  satisfies the induction hypothesis. Therefore  $\mathcal{E}_k$  contains a  $\mathbb{K}(x)$ -rational point. Then so is  $\mathcal{E}$ .

The proof is constructive. We now conclude the above discussion by the following theorem.

**Theorem 4.7.** A rational curve defined over  $\mathbb{K}(x)$ , i. e. a curve which can be parametrized over  $\overline{\mathbb{K}(x)}$ , can actually be parametrized over  $\mathbb{K}(x)$ . Therefore optimal parametrizations of a rational curve over  $\mathbb{K}(x)$  always have coefficients in  $\mathbb{K}(x)$ .

Furthermore, an algorithm for determining such an optimal parametrization can be provided by following the process of Hillgarter and Winkler [14]. We summarize the discussion by a short description for the algorithm.

#### Algorithm 3 Optimal Parametrization)

**Require:** A rational curve C over  $\mathbb{K}(x)$ 

**Ensure:** An optimal parametrization for C

- 1: Determine a birational transformation, say  $\mathcal{G}$ , to transform the curve down to a conic, say  $\mathcal{E}$ , or a line by algorithm derived from the theorem of Hilbert-Hurwitz (see Theorem 5.8 and Algorithm HLBERT-HURWITZ in [31]). If it is a line, go to step 2. Otherwise, go to step 3.
- 2: Determine an optimal parametrization for the line, say  $\mathcal{P}(t)$ , and then return  $\mathcal{G}^{-1}(\mathcal{P}(t))$ .
- 3: Linearly transform the conic  $\mathcal{E}$  to a projective conic of the form  $AY^2 + BZ^2 W^2 = 0$  for some  $A, B \in \mathbb{K}[x]$  square-free polynomials.
- 4: Construct a  $\mathbb{K}(x)$ -rational point for the latter conic as the method described in this section.
- 5: Determine the corresponding  $\mathbb{K}(x)$ -rational point point in  $\mathcal{E}$ , say M.
- 6: Determine a parametrization, say  $\mathcal{P}(t)$ , for  $\mathcal{E}$  by using the point M (see Algorithm CONIC-PARAMETRIZATION [31]).
- 7: Return  $\mathcal{G}^{-1}(\mathcal{P}(t))$

## 4.3 Associated differential equation

In this section, we only work with the class of parametrizable first-order AODEs. Based on optimal parametrizations of the corresponding curves, we construct for each parametrizable first-order AODE an associated differential equation, which is a quasi-linear ordinary differential equation. Several facts about connections between rational general solutions of a parametrizable first-order AODE and its associated differential equation will be presented. The problem which remains is looking for rational general solutions of quasi-linear differential equations. This problem is discussed at the end of this section.

Consider a parametrizable first-order AODE F(x, y, y') = 0 and assume that an optimal parametrization  $\mathcal{P} = p_1, p_2 \in (\mathbb{K}(x)(t))^2$  of the corresponding curve is given, where we write  $p_i(t) = p_i(x,t)$  to indicate the dependence on x. Let  $y(x) \in \overline{\mathbb{K}(x)}$  be an algebraic solution. Then the pair of two algebraic functions (y(x), y'(x)) can be seen as an algebraic solution point on the corresponding curve  $\mathcal{C}$ . Two cases arise.

- (i)  $(y(x), y'(x)) \notin \operatorname{im}(\mathcal{P})$ , where  $\operatorname{im}(\mathcal{P})$  is the image of  $\mathcal{P}$ . Then (y(x), y'(x)) can be determined from the finite set  $\mathcal{C} \setminus \operatorname{im}(\mathcal{P})$ .
- (ii)  $(y(x), y'(x)) = \mathcal{P}(\omega(x))$  for some  $\omega(x) \in \overline{\mathbb{K}(x)}$ . In this case we identify the algebraic function  $\omega(x)$  with a point on the affine line  $\mathbb{A}^1(\overline{\mathbb{K}(x)})$ .

Let us take a look at the algebraic function  $\omega(x)$ . It satisfies the system

$$\begin{cases} p_1(x,\omega(x)) = y(x), \\ p_2(x,\omega(x)) = y'(x). \end{cases}$$

Therefore,

$$\frac{d}{dx}p_1(x,\omega(x)) = p_2(x,\omega(x)).$$

By expanding the left hand side, we have

$$\omega'(x) \cdot \frac{\partial p_1}{\partial t}(x, \omega(x)) + \frac{\partial p_1}{\partial x}(x, \omega(x)) = p_2(x, \omega(x))$$

Thus  $\omega(x)$  either satisfies the algebraic relation

$$\begin{cases} \frac{\partial p_1}{\partial t}(x,\omega(x)) = 0, \\ \frac{\partial p_1}{\partial x}(x,\omega(x)) = p_2(x,\omega(x)), \end{cases}$$

or it is an algebraic solution of the quasi-linear differential equation

$$\omega' = \frac{p_2(x,\omega) - \frac{\partial p_1}{\partial x}(x,\omega)}{\frac{\partial p_1}{\partial t}(x,\omega)}.$$
(14)

The ODE in (14) will be of further importance.

**Definition 4.8.** Let F(x, y, y') = 0 be an AODE and let  $\mathcal{P}(t) = (p_q(x, t), p_2(x, t))$  be a proper rational parametrization of the corresponding curve. Then the ODE (14) is called the associated differential equation.

In the above, we have proven the following lemma.

**Lemma 4.9.** With notations as above, if  $y = y(x) \in \overline{\mathbb{K}(x)}$  is an algebraic solution of the differential equation F(x, y, y') = 0, then one of the following holds:

- (i) The algebraic solution point (y(x), y'(x)) lies in the finite set  $\mathcal{C} \setminus \operatorname{im}(\mathcal{P})$ .
- (ii)  $y(x) = p_1(x, \omega(x))$  for some algebraic solution  $\omega(x)$  of the algebraic system:

$$\begin{cases} \frac{\partial p_1}{\partial t}(x,\omega) = 0, \\ \frac{\partial p_1}{\partial x}(x,\omega) = p_2(x,\omega). \end{cases}$$

(iii)  $y(x) = p_1(x, \omega(x))$  for some algebraic solution  $\omega(x)$  of the associated quasi-linear differential equation (14).

**Theorem 4.10.** We use the notation from above and assume that the parametrization  $\mathcal{P}$  is proper. Then there is a one-to-one correspondence between rational general solutions of the differential equation F(x, y, y') = 0 and rational general solutions of its associated differential equation (14).

In particular, if  $\omega(x)$  is a rational general solution of the associated equation (14), then  $y(x) = p_1(x, \omega(x))$  is a rational general solution of given differential equation.

Conversely, if y(x) is a rational general solution of the given differential equation, then  $\omega(x) = \mathcal{P}^{-1}(y(x), y'(x))$  is a rational general solution of the associated equation (14), where  $\mathcal{P}^{-1}$  is a rational representation of the inverse of  $\mathcal{P}$ .

*Proof.* Assume that  $\omega(x)$  is a rational general solution of the associated differential equation (14), and denote  $y(x) := p_1(x, \omega(x))$ . From the construction above, it is clear that y(x) is a rational solution of the differential equation F(x, y, y') = 0.

It remains to show that y(x) is a general solution. Let  $G \in \mathbb{K}(x)\{y\}$  be a differential polynomial such that G(y(x)) = 0, and let  $H := \operatorname{prem}(G, F)$ . We need to show that H = 0. Since y' is the highest derivative occurring in F, we know that  $H \in \mathbb{K}(x)[y,y']$ . Both G and F vanish at y(x), hence so does H regarded as a differential polynomial. Therefore,  $H(\mathcal{P}(\omega(x))) = H(y(x), y'(x)) = 0$  regarding H as a polynomial. Note, that  $(H \circ \mathcal{P})(\omega) = H(f_1(x,\omega), f_2(x,\omega)) \in k(x,\omega)$ . In order to fulfill  $(H \circ \mathcal{P})(\omega) = 0$ ,  $\omega$  has to be in  $\overline{\mathbb{K}(x)}$ . Since  $\omega(x)$  is a general solution of the associated differential equation, it contains an arbitrary constant and hence,  $H \circ \mathcal{P} = 0$ . Therefore,  $H = (H \circ \mathcal{P}) \circ \mathcal{P}^{-1} = 0$ .

Equivalently, if y(x) is a rational general solution of the given differential equation, then, by the construction of the associated equation,  $\omega(x) := \mathcal{P}^{-1}(y(x), y'(x))$  is a rational

solution of (14). By a similar argument as above  $\omega$  is a rational general solution of the associated differential equation (14).

Lemma 4.9 tells us that for finding rational solutions of a parametrizable first-order AODE, working with the class of quasi-linear first-order ODEs is essentially enough. If we look for rational general solutions, the situation is even much stricter. In fact, in [3], Behloul and Cheng proved that if a quasi-linear differential equation has infinitely many rational solutions, then it must be either a linear differential equation or a Riccati equation. The following theorem is a combination of Theorem 4.10 and the result of Behloul and Cheng.

**Theorem 4.11.** Let F(x, y, y') = 0 be a first-order AODE.

(i) If F = 0 has a strong rational general solution, then it is parametrizable and its associated differential equation is of the form

$$\omega' = a_0(x) + a_1(x)\omega + a_2(x)\omega^2,$$
(15)

for some  $a_0, a_1, a_2 \in \mathbb{K}(x)$ .

(ii) If F = 0 is parametrizable and has a rational general solution, then its associated quasi-linear differential equation is of the form (15).

*Proof.* If a parametrizable first-order AODE has a rational general solution, then so does its associated differential equation. In this case the associated differential equation has infinitely many rational solutions. Then (ii) follows from the result of Behloul and Cheng in [3]. Finally, (i) follows immediately from Theorem 4.2 and (ii).

Corollary 4.12. If a parametrizable first-order AODE has a rational general solution, then it has a strong rational general solution.

*Proof.* It is a consequence of the previous theorem and [30, Cor. 2.1, p. 18]

We are looking for rational general solutions of first-order AODEs. The problem remained now is computing a rational general solution of the differential equation (15). In the case  $a_2 = 0$ , it is a linear differential equation of degree 1 which can be easily solved by integrating. In the case  $a_2 \neq 0$ , it is a classical Riccati equation.

For the problem of computing rational general solution, or even all rational solutions, of a Riccati equation, readers can refer [19] for a completed algorithm. In [19], Kovacic proposes an algorithm for computing Liouvilian solutions of a linear second order ODE. As a special case, Section 3.1 in that paper leads to a full algorithm for determining all rational solutions of a Riccati equation. Note that for a Riccati equation, the notion of rational general solutions and strong rational general solutions are coincide. In [6], Chen and Ma do a slight modification of the algorithm by Kovacic to seek for only strong rational general solution.

#### 4.4 Algorithm and Examples

This section is devoted to an algorithm for finding strong rational general solutions of first-order AODEs. As we have seen before, if a first-order AODE has a strong rational general solution, then it is parametrizable, i.e. its corresponding curve is rational. Whenever a first-order AODE is parametrizable, the notions of rational general solution and strong rational general solution coincide. Moreover, in the case of having a strong rational general solution, the associated ODE is either a linear differential equation or a Riccati equation.

In Algorithm 4 we present a full algorithm which computes for a given first-order AODE a strong rational general solution, if it exists. Otherwise it decides that such a solution cannot exist.

## Algorithm 4 Strong rational general solutions of first-order AODEs

**Require:** A first-order AODE, F(x, y, y') = 0, where  $F \in \mathbb{K}[x, y, z] \setminus \mathbb{K}[x, y]$  is irreducible. **Ensure:** A strong rational general solution y(x), or "No strong rational general solution exists".

- 1: **if** genus of the corresponding curve is zero **then**
- 2: Use Algorithm 3 to compute an optimal parametrization of the corresponding curve, say  $(p_1(x,t), p_2(x,t)) \in (\mathbb{K}(x)(t))^2$ .
- 3: Compute

$$f(x,t) := \frac{p_2(x,t) - \frac{\partial}{\partial x} p_1(x,t)}{\frac{\partial}{\partial t} p_1(x,t)}.$$

```
4: if f(x,t) has the form a<sub>0</sub>(x) + a<sub>1</sub>(x)t + a<sub>2</sub>(x)t<sup>2</sup> for some a<sub>0</sub>, a<sub>1</sub>, a<sub>2</sub> ∈ K(x) then
5: Computing a rational general solution of the linear or Riccati equation ω' = f(x,ω).
6: if ω = ω(x) is a rational general solution then
7: return y(x) = p<sub>1</sub>(x,ω(x))
8: end if
9: end if
10: end if
11: return "No strong rational general solution exists".
```

**Theorem 4.13.** Algorithm 4 returns a strong rational general solution of the given first-order AODE, F(x, y, y') = 0, if there is any, and it returns "No strong rational general solution exists" if the differential equation has no strong rational general solution.

Hence, Algorithm 4 decides the existence of strong rational general solutions of the whole class of first-order AODEs. Furthermore, due to Corollary 4.12, Algorithm 4 can also be used for determining the existence of rational general solutions of parametrizable first-order AODEs. In the affirmative case it always computes such a solution.

**Example 4.14** (Example 1.537 in Kamke [17]). Consider the differential equation

$$F(x, y, y') = x^3 y'^3 - 3x^2 y y'^2 + (x^6 + 3xy^2)y' - y^3 - 2x^5 y$$
  
=  $(xy' - y)^3 + x^6 y' - 2x^5 y = 0$ .

The associated curve defined by F(x, y, z) = 0 can be parametrized by

$$\mathcal{P}(t) = \left(-\frac{t^3 x^5 - t^2 x^6 + (t - x)^3}{t^3 x^5}, -\frac{2t^3 x^5 - 2t^2 x^6 + (t - x)^3}{t^3 x^6}\right).$$

Therefore, the associated differential equation with respect to  $\mathcal{P}$  is

$$\omega' = \frac{1}{r^2} \cdot \omega \cdot (2\omega - x) \,,$$

which is a Riccati equation. By applying the algorithm by Kovacic, we can determine a rational general solution of the last differential equation, such as  $\omega(x) = \frac{x}{1+cx^2}$ . Hence, the differential equation F(x, y, y') = 0 has the rational general solution  $y(x) = cx(x + c^2)$ .

Observe, that this is just an arbitrary example from the collection of Kamke [17]. In total around 64 percent of the listed ODEs there are AODEs and almost all of them are parametrizable and hence suitable for Algorithm 4. For further detail see [12].

# References

- J. M. Aroca, J. Cano, R. Feng, and X.-S. Gao. Algebraic General Solutions of Algebraic Ordinary Differential Equations. In M. Kauers, editor, *Proceedings of the 2005 International Symposium on Symbolic and Algebraic Computation*, ISSAC '05, pages 29–36, New York, 2005. ACM.
- [2] T. Beck and J. Schicho. Curve parametrization over optimal field extensions exploiting the Newton polygon. In *Geometric modeling and algebraic geometry*, pages 119–140. Berlin: Springer, 2008.
- [3] D. Behloul and S. S. Cheng. Computation of rational solutions for a first-order nonlinear differential equation. *Electronic Journal of Differential Equations (EJDE)* [electronic only], 2011:1–16, 2011.
- [4] A. Bostan, G. Chèze, T. Cluzeau, and J. Weil. Efficient algorithms for computing rational first integrals and Darboux polynomials of planar polynomial vector fields. *Math. Comput.*, 85(299):1393–1425, 2016.
- [5] M. Carnicer. The Poincaré problem in the nondicritical case. Ann. Math., 140(2):289–294, 1994.

- [6] G. Chen and Y. Ma. Algorithmic reduction and rational general solutions of first order algebraic differential equations. In *Differential equations with symbolic computation*, pages 201–212. Birkhäuser, Basel, 2005.
- [7] A. Eremenko. Meromorphic solutions of algebraic differential equations. Russian Mathematical Surveys, 37(4):61–95, 1982.
- [8] A. Eremenko. Rational solutions of first-order differential equations. *Annales Academiae Scientiarum Fennicae*. *Mathematica*, 23(1):181–190, 1998.
- [9] R. Feng and X.-S. Gao. A polynomial time algorithm for finding rational general solutions of first order autonomous ODEs. *Journal of Symbolic Computation*, 41(7):739–762, 2006.
- [10] L. Fuchs. Ueber Differentialgleichungen, deren integrale feste verzweigungspunkte besitzen. Sitzungsberichte Acad., 11(3):251–273, 1884.
- [11] G. Grasegger, A. Lastra, J. R. Sendra, and F. Winkler. On Symbolic Solutions of Algebraic Partial Differential Equations. In V. G. et al., editor, Computer Algebra in Scientific Computing, volume 8660 of Lecture Notes in Computer Science, pages 111–120. Springer International Publishing, 2014.
- [12] G. Grasegger, N. T. Vo, and F. Winkler. Statistical Investigation of First-Order Algebraic ODEs and their Rational General Solutions. Technical Report 15-19, RISC, Johannes Kepler University Linz, 2015.
- [13] R. Hartshorne. Algebraic Geometry, volume 52 of Graduate Texts in Mathematics. Springer-Verlag, New York Berlin Heidelberg, 1977.
- [14] G. Hillgarter and F. Winkler. Points on algebraic curves and the parametrization problem. In Automated deduction in geometry. International workshop, Toulouse, France, pages 189–207. Berlin: Springer, 1998.
- [15] Y. Huang, L. X. C. Ngô, and F. Winkler. Rational General Solutions of Higher Order Algebraic ODEs. *Journal of Systems Science and Complexity*, 26(2):261–280, 2013.
- [16] E. Hubert. The General Solution of an Ordinary Differential Equation. In Y. Lakshman, editor, Proceedings of the 1996 International Symposium on Symbolic and Algebraic Computation, ISSAC '96, pages 189–195, New York, 1996. ACM.
- [17] E. Kamke. Differentialgleichungen: Lösungsmethoden und Lösungen. B. G. Teubner, Stuttgart, 1983.
- [18] E. Kolchin. Differential algebra and algebraic groups. Academic Press., 1973.

- [19] J. Kovacic. An algorithm for solving second order linear homogeneous differential equations. *Journal of Symbolic Computation*, 2:3–43, 1986.
- [20] J. Malmquist. Sur les fonctions a un nombre fini de branches définies par les équations différentielles du premier ordre. *Acta Mathematica*, 42(1):317–325, 1920.
- [21] M. Matsuda. First order algebraic differential equations. A differential algebraic approach. Lecture Notes in Mathematics. 804. Berlin-Heidelberg-New York. Springer-Verlag, 1980.
- [22] L. X. C. Ngô and F. Winkler. Rational general solutions of first order non-autonomous parametrizable ODEs. *Journal of Symbolic Computation*, 45(12):1426–1441, 2010.
- [23] L. X. C. Ngô and F. Winkler. Rational general solutions of parametrizable AODEs. *Publicationes Mathematicae Debrecen*, 79(3–4):573–587, 2011.
- [24] L. X. C. Ngô and F. Winkler. Rational general solutions of planar rational systems of autonomous ODEs. *Journal of Symbolic Computation*, 46(10):1173–1186, 2011.
- [25] P. Poincaré. Sur l'intégration algébrique des équations différentielles du premier ordre et du premier degré. Comptes Rendus Hebdomadaires des Séances de l'Académie des Sciences, Paris, 112:761–764, 1891.
- [26] M. Prelle and M. Singer. Elementary first integrals of differential equations. *Transactions of the American Mathematical Society*, 279:215–229, 1983.
- [27] J. F. Ritt. *Differential algebra*, volume 33 of *Colloquium Publications*. American Mathematical Society, New York, 1950.
- [28] J. Schicho. Rational parametrization of surfaces. *Journal of Symbolic Computation*, 26(1):1–29, 1998.
- [29] A. Schinzel. *Polynomials with special regard to reducibility*. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2000.
- [30] F. Schwarz. Algorithmic Lie theory for solving ordinary differential equations. Chapman & Hall/CRC, Boca Raton, FL, 2008.
- [31] J. R. Sendra, F. Winkler, and S. Pérez-Díaz. Rational Algebraic Curves, A Computer Algebra Approach, volume 22 of Algorithms and Computation in Mathematics. Springer-Verlag, Berlin Heidelberg, 2008.
- [32] I. R. Shafarevich. Basic Algebraic Geometry 1, Varieties in Projective Space. Springer-Verlag, Berlin Heidelberg, third edition, 2013.

- [33] N. Vo and F. Winkler. Algebraic general solutions of first order algebraic ODEs. In Computer algebra in scientific computing. 17th international workshop, CASC 2015, Aachen, Germany, pages 479–492. Cham: Springer, 2015.
- [34] N. T. Vo, G. Grasegger, and F. Winkler. Rational General Solutions of First-Order Algebraic ODEs. Technical Report 15-18, RISC, Johannes Kepler University Linz, 2015.
- [35] I. R. Šafarevič, B. G. Averbuh, J. R. Vaĭnberg, A. B. Žižčenko, J. Manin, B. G. Moĭšezon, G. N. Tjurina, and A. N. Tjurin. *Algebraic Surfaces*, volume 75 of *Proceedings of the Steklov Institute of Mathematics*. American Mathematical Society, Providence, R. I., 1965. English translation.